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May 16, 2016
GBOS Regular Meeting

Minutes
7:00 p.m. Girdwood Community Room

Call to Order 7:05 p.m.  Sam Daniel, Co-Chair   

Attending are:  Sam Daniel and Jerry Fox, co-chairs
Tommy O’Malley, Robert Snitzer, Eryn Boone
Assemblyman John Weddleton is also attending.
Agenda Revisions and Approval

May 16, 2016 Agenda Approved 




5-0


addition to old business Res of Support for the Girdwood Clinic
April 18, 2016 GBOS Regular Meeting Minutes Approved

5-0

Correction of date in Trails Report


April 25, 2016 GBOS/MOA Quarterly Meeting Minutes Approved

4-0
Announcements:  
The next GBOS/LUC Quarterly meeting is scheduled for MON June 20 at 6PM in the Girdwood Community Room.

Introductions, Presentations and Reports:
1. 
Resolution of Service for Alison Rein.

Kyle Kelley introduced Alison Rein as a long time community resident and longstanding member

of the Glacier Ranger District.  Eryn Boone read the resolution in to the record.  Alison received

standing ovation.
2.
Resolution of Service Girdwood Students and Staff for their Days of Service projects

May 5 and 6.  Kyle Kelley explained the Days of Service event and the projects that the school

undertook last THU and FRI. Eryn Boone read the resolution in to the record.  Resolution was

received by Girdwood k-8 teachers Molly Hickox, Marcus Ackerman, Joslyn Stinson, Katie

Bishoff.  Framed Copy of resolution to be provided to the school and copies of resolution to be

given to students.
3. 
Phil Steyer, Chugach Electric Association, to discuss upcoming substation project and associated outages

CEA owns 6 lots in old Girdwood subdivision, two of the lots are in use by the Girdwood Substation and replacement of current building is scheduled for this summer.  
  GBOS Meeting Agendas and minutes are available on line: www.muni.org/gbos
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Closure dates are not yet set, but first is likely to be in JUNE, for 8 hours; second will be in OCT/NOV  winter, also lasting 8 hours.  There is a possible 3rd outage, but this depends on the crane operator and may not occur.

CEA is taking suggestions from community on timing of outages.  
Currently planning on 11P-7A or 12A-8A timing on weeknight in June.

Notification will be made through media and social media.

Community expresses concern of winter dates, requesting that the contractor is able to be flexible if there is a cold snap during the planned outage.

4. 
Scott Thomas, State of Alaska Traffic Engineer to discuss pedestrian activated light for Alyeska Highway/Hightower & Egloff intersection
This presentation is tabled until June GBOS meeting.
5. Sub-Committee Reports:

a. Trails Committee – Brian Burnett
Meeting was held on May 3 at the USFS office.  Group hiked the Beaver Pond Trail to establish scope of work for the SCA contract this summer.  

3 priorities of work for trails this summer are:

Beaver Pond Trail

Lower Iditarod Trail

Tiny Creek Bridge repair (which has been completed by the Girdwood School)

Hand tram has been inspected and opened for the season.
Info Kiosks were flown in and placed at both sides of tram.  Information posters with maps will be placed soon.  Thank you to volunteers and to Alpine Air for donating helicopter time.

b. Public Safety Task Force – Sam Daniel/Tommy O’Malley

Tommy O’Malley states that the GBOS in April meeting passed motion to add .56 mills to Girdwood taxes for public safety.  This is approx half of the annual cost of the contract, however there are only 6 months in this contract period.  IGC’s and other costs will be paid out of the Undesignated Fund.  There was a narrow window to increase taxes before the tax bills went out for the year.

John Weddleton confirms that tax bills are now in the mail.

c.   Girdwood Area Plan Review – Diana Livingston/Lewis Leonard

Planning Department is working the Anchorage Bowl review and will begin on the Girdwood Area Plan review once the Anchorage one is complete.

d.   Tennis Committee – covered in liaison report
6. Legislative Report – John Weddleton

Sue Kennedy is staying on as John Weddleton and Bill Evans’ aid in Girdwood.

John toured the Girdwood Clinic earlier today, and restates that this is a key service in the community.  It is important to make sure the clinic renovation is quick and as inexpensive as possible (see Agenda item 16).

Also has been involved with the Girdwood Industrial Park issue, trying to ease the pain for lessees as the improvements are made and cost of rental of lots increases to market value.

Looking forward to participating with Girdwood on Title 21, Chapter 9 Land Use Code revisions.  John Weddleton is Chair of this committee of the Anchorage Assembly.

John asked if the Chapter 9 revisions should wait until Girdwood Area Plan review is complete.  Diana Livingston states that it is not likely to wait that long.  Area Plan review is lengthy process to update 20 year old existing plan.  Chapter 9 needs revision sooner than that. 

7. Gerrish Library Report – Claire Agni
2690 library visitors in the last month.  Seed exchange was very popular.

13 events in April with 208 participants.

New library employee is Kaitlin Duncan.

Upcoming events are:  Adult bingo, kids reading program on 2PM on THU, starting May 31; Book club, Family story time, lego movie on FRI May 20 at 2PM.

8. Liaison Report  - Kyle Kelley

Park Caretaker position is open, part time, summer seasonal.  Apply on line.

Days of Service at the school was a big effort and great event.

Tennis court resurfacing right after Memorial Day Weekend, hoping for a great weather window.

Skate park will be closed the end of this week to wash, seal, repair divots, and seal coat.  Expect 3 day shutdown to complete these tasks.

2016 grants are being processed; 2017 grant applications are available and are due June 24.

Campground is open; Ben Grothe is completing paperwork for Campground Host for summer.
Service group this weekend is camping and working on park paths and camping pads.

Margaret’s position should become full time in the next month.

Plan on planting annuals on June 4 at 10AM with BBQ to follow in Town Square park.

RFP for Cemetery brought proposal from CRW Engineers.  Trying to reduce costs by using volunteers and donated equipment.

Roads primary focus currently is dust control and grading.

Major projects are under way as weight restrictions have come off the roads.  

Olympic Mtn Loop – replacing culvert by Jade Shop, all work to be complete by end of summer

Arlberg Extension – working on fish passage culverts, all work to be complete by end of summer

Egloff – Cat Eye construction won the bid at 1.1M.  Expect work to begin after July 4 weekend.  Since they came in under bid, they will be able to add in the alternates that were removed (street lights at intersection with Alyeska highway, Pedestrian path to continue further along roadway, Paved parking behind library, extend water line to end of project.

Alyeska Highway and pedestrian path – expect to begin right away.

Alyeska Creek – project is pending funding source.

Jerry Fox asks about when GBOS will select next project to begin working on from Parks Capital Reserve Fund.  Kyle says that the next objective was the soccer field, once tennis courts are complete.  GBOS to take this up in budgeting discussions in September.

9. Supervisor Reports
A) Land Use – Jerry Fox

Lewis Leonard has been spearheading work on tri-folds and marijuana land use information.

Seth Molen presented for Turnagain Herb Company.

Susan Carse presented regarding The Herbal Cache, and will come to GBOS in June for MOU

Mike Dalzell presented regarding limited cultivation permit in a residential zone.  It is unclear if he wants to undertake the project of trying to change code to make this an allowed use.

Lewis Leonard has been working on restructure of Land Use Permit presentations to LUC and GBOS.

B) Roads- Robert Snitzer/Liaison Report
Calcium Chloride came to surface on Girdwood Facebook page.  Calcium chloride is condensed salt, and is spread  on roads for dust control.  Secondary issue was attitude of the driver who was applying the product.  Kyle Kelley discussed issue with the contractor and the resident and things seem to be resolved.

C) Parks & Recreation – Eryn Boone/Liaison Report
Covered in liaison report
D) Fire & Cemetery – Tommy O’Malley/Terry Kadel
Summer construction of the fire hall, but they will be providing service as usual.

Recent training with AK Railroad and Anchorage Fire Dept for railroad extrication exercise.

Department restructure and bylaw review is under way.

Fire Department will request Letter of Non-Objection from GBOS in June for executive committee to work with AFD on details of Chief contract.

No burn permits issued currently in the MOA; Barbecues and enclosed fire pits are ok.

Barbecue potluck on June 12 from 5-7PM to celebrate Terry Kadel, who is moving to service in Kenai.

E) Public Safety & Utilities– Sam Daniel
No further report.
Public Comment:

Shirley Cote, candidate Alaska State House
OLD BUSINESS:
10. 
Public Safety Update

Proposal from Alaska State Troopers to provide service for $600,000 has been considered by the Public Safety Task Force.  Service would be status quo, with primary focus on Seward highway enforcement.  In the discussions about this, there were some issues that came up:
Some policing desired in Girdwood


Concern that the community would be paying for service on the Seward highway


Concern of delayed responses due to troopers being “out of area”


Girdwood wants to pursue own police department, similar to our fire dept structure.

Contract committee was asked to meet and draft scope of service for policing.

Municipal attorney and MOA purchasing agree that RFP is not the best option for policing contract.  In addition, neither AST nor Whittier PD were going to respond to RFP.  The RFP is lengthy process that would take 3 months to complete.

Sam Daniel states that the issue has reached a decision point.  He recommends that GBOS  move to enter in to negotiations with Whittier PD for a sole source contract for a period not greater than 3 years.

Sam asks John Weddleton to add placeholder to the next Anchorage Assembly meeting. Plan to draft contract in June, perhaps it will be ready July 1.

He states that the Task Force has listened to the community, researched all options and is responsible to the community to make a decision and move forward.

Tommy O’Malley adds that AST offer provided the opportunity to compare the available service options.  However, Girdwood, like Anchorage, cannot pay for service outside of its police service area.  Whittier may be able to provide service over Forest Fair if we are in negotiations.

Another step to be undertake soon is to form the Public Safety Committee, who will interface with police and community.

Motion:
Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to work with the Municipality of Anchorage and enter in to negotiations with the City of Whittier and Whittier Police Department on a sole source agreement for policing services for a period of not more than three years.
Motion by Tommy O’Malley, 2nd by Robert Snitzer

Motion carries 5-0

Discussion:

Linda Mankoff asks if it will cost more to create own Police Department.

Sam Daniel answers that it may, but there are also grants to help cover some of this cost.

Diana Livingston states that she has watched the process throughout and congratulates the GBOS and task force for their hard work.  She supports the motion.

Kalie:  Echo Diana’s statements.  Wants to know what the procedure is for selection of Public Safety Committee members.  Sam answers that the qualifications haven’t been established yet.  5 members total, 1 member from fire dept.  This topic may go back to contract committee to discuss.

Jerry Fox asks how long the purchasing process will be for this.  Tommy O’Malley answers that it should be quick because it has attention of Bill Falsey and Suzanne Fleet-Green.  Also John Weddleton can help.

11.  
Girdwood Fire Hall Construction Update
Equipment conexes have arrived and the GVFD is mobilizing, cleaning out for construction.  Plan is to rebuild the back part of the structure first, then work on building addition and having it enclosed by winter.  By winter, project should be working on interior.

12. 
Girdwood Forest Fair permitting Update
Kyle presents that Forest Fair Permits have been in limbo while policing issue was unresolved.  With motion to move forward with Whittier contract, Forest Fair wants motion to support permitting.

Motion:

Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to support Girdwood Forest Fair in the Municipal permitting process, for the dates of July 1-3, 2016.
Motion by Tommy O’Malley, 2nd by Jerry Fox

Motion passes 5-0
Discussion:

Jerry Fox asks what if contract is not complete with Whittier?

Kyle answers that the governor’s office has stated that they do not intend to abandon Girdwood, we should be able to get police service from the troopers if not Whittier.

Motion:

Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to write a letter to Governor Walker requesting Alaska State Trooper support for Girdwood until negotiations with City of Whittier and Whittier Police Department are finalized.

Motion by Jerry Fox, 2nd by Eryn Boone

Motion carries 5-0

13.
Agenda Item LUC 1603-06:  Marijuana License Applications
Lewis Leonard states that 2 items tied to this topic were discussed last week at the Land Use Committee.

Item #1.

Mike Dalzell’s proposal for Organics Anonymous to have a limited cultivation operation in an area zoned residential.  Mr. Dalzell has a permit from the State of Alaska, and Lewis thinks that the GBOS should write a letter protesting this to the Marijuana Control Board since the area is not zoned properly.

Eryn Boone asks what will happen if Mike then goes and gets the text amendment and permission to grow in the area.  Lewis answers that they could write another letter at that time.

Kyle Kelley states that we need clarification of what the state permit really means. Its one level of permitting in a very complex group of permits.

Jerry Fox states that this was not discussed in these terms at the LUC meeting, and this is not a motion coming from LUC.  Mike’s presentation was preliminary to see what people thought, and it is not clear that he will do the work to undertake a text amendment to make this operation legal.

Item #2

Memorandum of Understanding

After meetings last month, Anchorage Assembly has approved Memorandum of Understanding as the method for marijuana retailers to make agreements with the community council in their area.

Lewis has reviewed the document and added language to include LUC in the Girdwood template.  Basically this replaces the need for a Resolution of Support by GBOS.  If they don’t support a project, then GBOS would write a Letter of Objection.

14.
Agenda Item LUC 1603-07:  Turnagain Herb Company, Seth Molen and Marco Zaccaro,

presenting design and permitting for proposed marijuana retail store on Crow Creek Road. 
Seth begins by explaining the result of complaints by neighbors of the marijuana retail store in

their neighborhood.  They have agreement to create a development easement in the wetlands

that are bordering the properties.  Driveway has been moved to the north side of the property,

and building structure will move over a bit.

Steve Delatush thanked Seth and Marco for their work to make the neighbors more pleased with

the physical layout.  

Sharon Samuels states that there were concerns about zoning so close to neighborhood, quality

of life and safety. While the THC has worked well with neighbors on the easement and the

driveway, they still have concerns about quality of life, with a business such as this in their back

yard, and required lighting, video taping, etc.  There continues to be an unknown impact of this 

development.

Motion:

Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to enter in to a Memorandum of Understanding with the Turnagain Herb Company, as presented.

Motion by Jerry Fox; 2nd by Robert Snitzer

Motion carries 4-0; 1 abstain (Sam Daniel, who has staff involved in real estate purchase)
15. 
Consider Resolution of Support to continue current Girdwood School bus schedule.
Catherine McDermott discusses the Girdwood School Bus Schedule.  District plan is to eliminate 1 bus per day.  In the morning, this will mean 1 bus will serve all of Girdwood school.  In the afternoon the high school bus will join the other bus to create 2 bus service.

Catherine provided points to be used in developing the Resolution, and read them to the group.

· The Girdwood K-8 School has the largest natural attendance area of any elementary or middle school in the ASD (an area ranging from Indian to Portage)

· There are 180 students at the Girdwood K-8 School 

· The Girdwood K-8 School is rural and does not fit into the ASD urban bussing model

· The Girdwood K-8 School is located at the end of a road and not surrounded by a neighborhood with sidewalks and sides streets providing pedestrian access to the School

· Girdwood side streets are unpaved and unlit with no defined pedestrian walkways

· Girdwood has no traffic lights or other form of traffic control and very few designated pedestrian crossings 

She also suggests that GBOS request a waiver from the ASD to remove the Girdwood K-8 School from their non-mandatory bussing policy. That policy is that bussing is not provided for students residing within 1.5 miles of the school.  This is an urban bussing model that does not fit the layout of Girdwood in relation to the location of the Girdwood K-8 School. 

Motion:

The Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to draft a Resolution of Support for the current 2 bus schedule and request waiver of Girdwood School from the non-mandatory busing policy.

Motion by Jerry Fox, 2nd by Eryn Boone

Motion Passes 5-0

16. Consider Resolution of Support for Girdwood Health Clinic’s request for fee waiver and

temporary building extension to 2 years. 

Lou Theiss presents that the Girdwood Clinic recently received the HRSA grant, which is a great benefit to the community in providing more services locally.  However, in order to meet the requirements of the grant, the clinic needs more space, so that they can offer behavioral health service with separate entry.  Solution for this is to add a mobile unit on the back of the property, however this requires bonding, yearly fees and is only permitted for 6 months per Anchorage code.

Motion:

The Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to draft a Resolution of Support for the Girdwood Health Clinic to add a temporary mobile office unit to their property.  The Board of Supervisors supports waiver of the $5,000 bond, waiver of the annual fees, and requests that the structure be permitted to be in place up to 2 years.
Motion by Tommy O’Malley; 2nd by Jerry Fox  

Motion passes 5-0
NEW BUSINESS:  

17.
Agenda Item LUC 1605-06:  Consider restructuring of Land Use Permitting presentation cycle to LUC and GBOS

Lewis Leonard presents that in January the Assembly passed a chance to codes that changed

the presentation requirements to community councils.  He and Marco have been working on 

adjusting this new structure to better benefit the community and ensure that the public has the 

opportunity to review projects before they are too far along in the process to make changes. 

He proposes that the first meeting is a presentation to LUC and GBOS with the following 

information:

Preliminary Site Plan, Floor Plan, Elevations, zoning status of site and abutting sites, statement of 

positive and negative impacts, statement of expected variances from zoning regulations.

2nd presentation with 35-60% plans will occur when planning documents have been received and 

sent to Girdwood staff.  This must happen prior to development going to planning and zoning 

dept.

Lewis brings up that there is nothing official that requires 2 meetings at LUC and GBOS.  This 

needs to be worked on and new operating procedures established

18. Agenda Item LUC 1605-07: GBOS/LUC Quarterly Meeting Agenda topics.  Meeting is scheduled for Monday, June 20 at 6PM in the Girdwood Community Room.

GBOS won’t have another meeting prior to the GBOS/LUC meeting.  
LUC will work further on the agenda in June.

GBOS requests that Conditional Use Permits be added to the agenda.

LUC items currently are:  Handicap parking for Town Square businesses

At the last joint meeting, the discussion of Title 21, Chapter 9 Girdwood Land Use Regulations was tabled.  This is to be added to the agenda.
Action Item Updates as assigned:
Margaret draft letter to Gov Walker regarding police services

Request for Executive Session:
Other:

9:35PM Meeting Adjourn
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